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Culture World of Islam

Egypt deploys scholars
to teach moderate Islam

Islamic organisation adjusts position on hate speech

Jeddah

W 

hen members of the 
Organisation of Is-
lamic Cooperation 
(OIC) and Western 
diplomats promised 

in 2011 in Istanbul to meet annually 
to discuss the United Nations’ anti-
hate crime Resolution 16/18, few 
were confident that such sessions 
would continue.

Yet the OIC recently hosted in 
Jeddah the fifth such meeting, now 
known as the Istanbul Process. The 
Istanbul Process was established 
to address tension in communities 
and combat religious hatred and 
negative stereotypes. The session 
also focused on strengthening the 
resolution and bringing creating a 
consensus among member states 
for implementation.

Equally important was that the 
event marked a milestone for the 
OIC, which had attempted since 
1999 to convince the United Nations 
to pass meaningful anti-discrimi-
nation and anti-hate crime resolu-
tions.

The UN Human Rights Commis-
sion’s (UNHCR) Resolution 16/18 is 
a starting point for member coun-
tries to implement anti-discrimi-
nation laws. Its success since 2011 
has been incremental with a focus 
on outreach and interfaith coopera-
tion. Implementation of the resolu-
tion has become especially urgent 
since the Charlie Hebdo massacre 
in Paris and the rise of the Islamic 
State(ISIS), which has sparked a 

wave of anti-Islam hate speech in 
the United States and Europe.

While the OIC may bask in its 
achievement, Marc Limon, ex-
ecutive director of the Universal 
Rights Group, put the resolution 
in context, noting that it is a “frag-
ile achievement” and “difficult to 
maintain a consensus” among coun-
tries. It is also an achievement that 
falls far short of what OIC members 
had sought, which was the underly-
ing argument among some Jeddah 
meeting participants.

The OIC each year from 1999 
through 2010 sponsored anti-blas-
phemy resolutions in the UN Gen-
eral Assembly and with the UNHCR. 
Western nations, particularly the 
United States, opposed the resolu-
tions.

The United Nations wanted a 
resolution to address religious 
discrimination and hate speech 
through education and outreach. 
The approach protects individuals 
from discrimination and religious 
hate instead of punishing people 
who defame religions. 

It was a compromise the OIC was 
willing to make when it endorsed 
Resolution 16/18, but to some par-
ticipants, it was a less than ade-
quate solution.

A key conflict between the wishes 
of the OIC and countries with unfet-
tered free speech laws is the defini-
tion of hate speech. Western nations 
prefer laws that criminalise speech 
that incites violence and inten-
tionally advocates violent actions 
against specific religions. There is 

little support outside Muslim coun-
tries to criminalise hate speech that 
offends individuals who may react 
violently.

OIC Secretary-General Iyad bin 
Amin Madani acknowledged in 
comments to told the Jeddah par-
ticipants: that,“I recognise that pro-
ponents of freedom of expression 
legitimately argue that prohibition 
on free expression would lead to 
a reversal of many of the positive 
democratic developments in the 
contemporary world.”

But he noted: “I tend to hum-
bly disagree when this freedom is 
stretched into the realm of hate 
speech. I fail to understand how the 
right to offend or to insult, discrimi-
nate or negatively stereotype can 
produce a positive outcome.”

Success in implementing Reso-
lution 16/18 has been modest. The 
United States has conducted work-
shops in Greece, Indonesia and Bos-
nia-Herzegovina. 

Local community programmes 
in the United States have resulted 
in quick responses to anti-Muslim 
events.

Among other incidents, interfaith 
leaders quickly addressed a recent 
anti-Islamic protest in Arizona, that 
easing tensions.

Involving religious leaders is a 
key component of Resolution 16/18. 
To most Jeddah participants, co-
operation among major religious 
leaders to foster solidarity during 
crises, particularly violent incidents 
of global significance, is an obvious 
path to solve conflicts. Yet ques-
tions remain on how to achieve a 
balance that best represents peo-
ple victimised by discrimination. 

Few member states agree on what 
constitutes representative religious 
leadership.

Marie Juul Petersen, researcher 
for the Danish Human Rights In-
stitute, pointed out that the over-
whelming majority of religious 
leaders are male, meaning there are 
few female voices. Some sects are 
not represented at all, she said. In 
addition, communities at the local 
level must wrestle with which reli-
gious interpretations to accept.

Amira Kashgari, a Saudi journalist 
and academic, objected to the in-
clusion of any religious leaders.

“Religious leaders are not the so-
lution because they add fuel to the 
conflict,” Kashgari said. “The public 
obeys them, and they should not be 
the source in solving conflicts.”

Despite the hurdles, including ob-
taining better representation among 
the OIC’s 57 members at future Is-
tanbul Process sessions, the OIC has 
fared better had more success in its 
task to combat hate speech since it 
recognised that its anti-blasphemy 
stance had become too controver-
sial because of the limits it puts on 
free speech. 

By abandoning that position, 
Madani of the OIC said Istanbul 
Process participants now use “a 
consensual approach that shuns the 
ideological divide and suggest an 
action-oriented policy framework”.

Cairo

I
n his battle against militant 
Islam, Egyptian President Ab-
del Fattah al-Sisi is relying not 
just on soldiers but on white-
turbaned clerics from al-Azhar, 

Egypt’s 1,000-year-old centre for 
Islamic learning. He wants clerics to 
counter radicalism in the classroom.

In a televised speech in January at 
an al-Azhar conference, Sisi called 
for “a religious revolution” in Is-
lam. Radicalised thinking, he said, 
had become “a source of anxiety, 
danger, killing and destruction for 
the rest of the world”. That had to 
change and scholars had a leading 
role to play, in schools, mosques and 
on the airwaves.

“You, imams, are responsible be-
fore Allah. The entire world is wait-
ing. The entire world is waiting for 
your next word because this nation 
is being torn apart,” Sisi said.

The president’s warning is part 
of a much larger project. To contain 
the radical Islamist movement, Sisi 
has most conspicuously been using 
the law and brute force but he is also 
promoting a more moderate and 
less politicised version of the faith.

In the struggle to contain radical 
Islam al-Azhar is one of the most im-
portant fronts.

The al-Azhar mosque was built in 
the tenth century and is one of the 
oldest in Egypt. It opened a univer-
sity that spread Shia Islam until the 
end of the Fatimid Caliphate in 1171. 
It was turned into a Sunni mosque 
and university that taught the four 
schools of mainstream Sunni Islam.

Today the university’s various 
faculties and research centres have 
450,000 students, many from Asia 

and Africa. It has a network of more 
than 9,000 schools across Egypt at-
tended by more than 2 million stu-
dents.

Al-Azhar’s teachers, preachers 
and researchers have introduced a 
few changes, tweaking textbooks 
and monitoring militant statements 
on social media to better refute 
them. However, al-Azhar officials 
openly acknowledge the magnitude 
of the challenge ahead.

To be successful, Sisi will need to 
achieve what many before him have 
not: balancing tough security meas-
ures with education to encourage 
a more moderate version of Islam. 
Experiences in Egypt, Syria, Algeria 
and Iraq show that cracking down 
on extremism can instead stoke it.

It was the president’s reputation 
for piety that led his predecessor, 
Muhammad Morsi, a leading fig-
ure in the Muslim Brotherhood, to 
appoint him army chief in August 
2012. Yet Sisi was also bold enough 
to seize power from Morsi after the 
Brotherhood leader became increas-
ingly unpopular. Since then, Sisi has 
cracked down hard on the Brother-
hood.

Since Sisi came to power, al-Azhar 
has purged Morsi-era teachers and 
returned to an appointment sys-
tem in which the state plays a major 
role. It has publicly backed Sisi’s ac-
tions against the Brotherhood and 
militants. Al-Azhar has simplified its 
curriculum to make it more compat-
ible with the modern age, said Ab-
bas Shuman, al-Azhar deputy head. 
Textbook passages describing the 
spoils of war and slavery have been 
removed, he said, because, while 
applicable during the Muslim con-
quests, are out of date.

Shuman said such changes are 
reasonable. “Al-Azhar is built on Is-
lamic heritage but not all of it is sa-
cred,” he said.

The university insists that stu-
dents should not read old religious 
texts without guidance. Professor 
Abdel Fattah Alawari, dean of the 
Islamic theology faculty at al-Azhar, 
said specialised panels were created 
to review books written by profes-
sors to make sure they do not lean 
towards extremism.

Al-Azhar recently started a You-
Tube channel to counter Islamist 
propaganda and began using social 
media to condemn Islamic State 
(ISIS) atrocities. Sheikhs from al-
Azhar tour youth centres around 
the country to promote moderate 
thought and discourage radicalism.

Abdel Hay Azab, president of al-
Azhar’s university, said: “Al-Azhar 
university educates scientists, 
preachers, doctors and engineers. 
So when al-Azhar provides its edu-
cational services to society, it has to 
be with the right vision for religion, 
which is that religion should not be 
seen as an obstacle in society.”

The reforms have not been uni-
versally welcomed. Yousef Hamdi, a 
third-year student studying Islamic 
theology, said he was upset that he 
has not been taught the four main-
stream schools of thought on Sunni 
learning. He says reforms mean he is 
not being taught the full teachings 
of Islam. The result, Hamdi said, 
is that like-thinking students seek 
books that teach what they feel is 
pure and traditional Islamic juris-
prudence.

Shuman said curriculum changes 
have not weakened the fiqh taught. 
“Sharia law allows for rulings that 
are no longer applicable to the mod-
ern age to be reviewed to make it 
more suitable for this age,” he said.

It is not hard, however, to find 
radical texts. Just outside al-Azhar 
mosque in Cairo’s old quarter, a 
maze of alleyways is dotted with 
scores of bookshops selling main-

stream Islamic titles and books by 
more extreme Islamist scholars, in-
cluding Ibn Taymiyyah and Sheikh 
Kishk.

Egypt’s government denies alle-
gations of human rights abuses and 
says the Brotherhood, ISIS and al-
Qaeda pose a grave threat to Egypt. 
At the same time, security sources 

say authorities do target universi-
ties.

Abdul Ghani Hendi, a religious 
affairs adviser in the Egyptian par-
liament, says al-Azhar should be 
completely restructured to allow for 
self-criticism. “All the thought that 
dominates the society is extremists’ 
thoughts. We should confess that 
frankly,” he said.

Sisi remains committed to his 
drive against militancy and says 
al-Azhar can do more to promote a 
moderate form of Islam. In a recent 
speech, he said, “We need to move 
faster and more effectively.”
(Reuters)
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